The wrinkled sea beneath him crawls; He watches from his mountain walls, And like a thunderbolt he falls.

This brief poem is rich in figurative language. In the first line, the phrase crooked hands may surprise us. An eagle does not have hands, we might protest; but the objection would be a quibble, for evidently Tennyson is indicating exactly how an eagle clasps a crag, in the way that human fingers clasp a thing. By implication, too, the eagle is a person. Close to the sun, if taken literally, is an absurd exaggeration, the sun being a mean distance of 93 million miles from the earth. For the eagle to be closer to it by the altitude of a mountain is so minor as to be insignificant. But figuratively, Tennyson conveys that the eagle stands above the clouds, perhaps silhouetted against the sun, and for the moment belongs to the heavens rather than to the land and sea. The word ringed makes a circle of the whole world's horizons and suggests that we see the world from the eagle's height; the wrinkled sea becomes an aged, sluggish animal; mountain walls, possibly literal, also suggests a fort or castle; and finally the eagle itself is likened to a thunderbolt in speed and in power, perhaps also in that its beak is-like our abstract conception of a lightning bolt-pointed. How much of the poem can be taken literally? Only he clasps the crag, he stands, he watches, he falls. The rest is made of figures of speech. The result is that, reading Tennyson's poem, we gain a bird's-eye view of sun, sea, and land—and even of bird. Like imagery, figurative language refers us to the physical world.

## William Shakespeare (1564–1616)

# Shall I compare thee to a summer's day? (Sonnet 18) 1609

Shall I compare thee to a summer's day? Thou art more lovely and more temperate.

Rough winds do shake the darling buds of May,

And summer's lease hath all too short a date. Sometime too hot the eye of heaven shines.

And often is his gold complexion dimmed;

And every fair° from fair sometimes declines,

By chance, or nature's changing course, untrimmed:

But thy eternal summer shall not fade,

Nor lose possession of that fair thou ow'st,°

Nor shall death brag thou wand'rest in his shade,

When in eternal lines to time thou grow'st.

So long as men can breathe or eyes can see, So long lives this, and this gives life to thee. Howard Moss (1922-1987)

## Shall I Compare Thee to a Summer's Day?

1976

10

Who says you're like one of the dog days?

You're nicer. And better.

Even in May, the weather can be gray,

And a summer sub-let doesn't last forever.

Sometimes the sun's too hot;

Sometimes it is not.

Who can stay young forever?

People break their necks or just drop dead!

But you? Never!

If there's just one condensed reader left

Who can figure out the abridged alphabet,

After you're dead and gone,

In this poem you'll live on!

Shall I Compare Thee to a Summer's Day? (Moss). 1 dog days: the hottest days of summer. The ancient Romans believed that the Dog-star, Sirius, added heat to summer months.

Questions

10

1. In Howard Moss's streamlined version of Shakespeare, from a series called "Modified Sonnets (Dedicated to adapters, abridgers, digesters, and condensers everywhere)," to what extent does the poet use figurative language? In Shakespeare's original sonnet, how high a proportion of Shakespeare's language is figurative?

2. Compare some of Moss's lines to the corresponding lines in Shakespeare's sonnet. Why is "Even in May, the weather can be gray" less interesting than the original? In the lines on the sun (5–6 in both versions), what has Moss's modification deliberately left out? Why is Shakespeare's seeing death as a braggart memorable? Why aren't you greatly impressed by Moss's last two lines?

3. Can you explain Shakespeare's play on the word "untrimmed" (line 8)? Evidently the word can mean "divested of trimmings," but what other suggestions do you find in it?

4. How would you answer someone who argued, "Maybe Moss's language isn't as good as Shakespeare's, but the meaning is still there. What's wrong with putting Shakespeare into up-to-date words that can be understood by everybody?"

## METAPHOR AND SIMILE

Life, like a dome of many-colored glass, Stains the white radiance of Eternity.

The first of these lines (from Shelley's "Adonais") is a **simile**: a comparison of two things, indicated by some connective, usually *like*, as, than, or a verb such as *resembles*. A simile expresses a similarity. Still, for a simile to exist, the things compared have to be dissimilar in kind. It is no simile to say "Your

fingers are like mine"; it is a literal observation. But to say "Your fingers are like sausages" is to use a simile. Omit the connective—say "Your fingers are sausages"—and the result is a metaphor, a statement that one thing is something else, which, in a literal sense, it is not. In the second of Shelley's lines, it is assumed that Eternity is light or radiance, and we have an implied metaphor, one that uses neither a connective nor the verb to be. Here are examples:

Oh, my love is like a red, red rose.

Oh, my love resembles a red, red rose.

Oh, my love is redder than a rose.

Oh, my love is a red, red rose.

Oh, my love is a red, red rose.

Oh, my love has red petals and sharp thorns.

Simile

Metaphor

Oh, my love has red petals and sharp thorns.

Often you can tell a metaphor from a simile by much more than just the presence or absence of a connective. In general, a simile refers to only one characteristic that two things have in common, while a metaphor is not plainly limited in the number of resemblances it may indicate. To use the simile "He eats like a pig" is to compare man and animal in one respect: eating habits. But to say "He's a pig" is to use a metaphor that might involve comparisons of appearance and morality as well.

## The Usefulness of Metaphors

For scientists as well as poets, the making of metaphors is customary. As astrophysicist and novelist Alan Lightman has noted, we can't help envisioning scientific discoveries in terms of things we know from daily life—spinning balls, waves in water, pendulums, weights on springs. "We have no other choice," Lightman reasons. "We cannot avoid forming mental pictures when we try to grasp the meaning of our equations, and how can we picture what we have not seen?" In science as well as in poetry, it would seem, metaphors are necessary instruments of understanding.

## **Mixed Metaphors**

In everyday speech, simile and metaphor occur frequently. We use metaphors ("She's a doll") and similes ("The tickets are selling like hotcakes") without being fully conscious of them. If, however, we are aware that words possess literal meanings as well as figurative ones, we should avoid using what are called **mixed metaphors** and not follow the example of the writer who advised, "Water the spark of knowledge and it will bear fruit," or the speaker who urged, "To get ahead, keep your nose to the grindstone, your shoulder

to the wheel, your ear to the ground, and your eye on the ball." Perhaps the unintended humor of these statements comes from our seeing that the writer, busy stringing together stale metaphors, was not aware that they had any physical reference.

#### **Poetry and Metaphor**

A poem may make a series of comparisons, or the whole poem may be one extended comparison:

## Emily Dickinson (1830–1886)

## My Life had stood – a Loaded Gun

(about 1863)

5

10

20

My Life had stood – a Loaded Gun – In Corners – till a Day The Owner passed – identified – And carried Me away –

And now We roam in Sovereign Woods –
And now We hunt the Doe –
And every time I speak for Him –
The Mountains straight reply –

And do I smile, such cordial light
Upon the Valley glow –
It is as a Vesuvian face
Had let its pleasure through –

And when at Night – Our good Day done –

I guard My Master's Head –

'Tis better than the Eider-Duck's

Deep Pillow – to have shared –

To foe of His – I'm deadly foe –
None stir the second time –
On whom I lay a Yellow Eye –
Or an emphatic Thumb –

Though I than He – may longer live He longer must – than I – For I have but the power to kill, Without – the power to die –

How much life metaphors can bring to poetry may be seen by comparing two poems by Tennyson and Blake.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>"Physicists' Use of Metaphor," The American Scholar (Winter 1989): 99.

## Alfred, Lord Tennyson (1809–1892)

## Flower in the Crannied Wall

1869

Flower in the crannied wall, I pluck you out of the crannies, I hold you here, root and all, in my hand, Little flower—but if I could understand What you are, root and all, and all in all, I should know what God and man is.

How many metaphors does this poem contain? None. Compare it with a briefer poem on a similar theme: the quatrain that begins Blake's "Auguries of Innocence." (We follow here the opinion of W. B. Yeats, who, in editing Blake's poems, thought the lines, each with its own metaphor, ought to be printed separately.)

## William Blake (1757-1827)

## To see a world in a grain of sand

(about 1803)

To see a world in a grain of sand And a heaven in a wild flower, Hold infinity in the palm of your hand And eternity in an hour.

Set beside Blake's poem, Tennyson's—short though it is—seems lengthy. What contributes to the richness of "To see a world in a grain of sand" is Blake's use of a metaphor in every line. And every metaphor is loaded with suggestion. Our world does indeed resemble a grain of sand: in being round, in being stony, in being one of a myriad (the suggestions go on and on). Like Blake's grain of sand, a metaphor holds much within a small circumference.

## Sylvia Plath (1932–1963)

## Metaphors

1960

I'm a riddle in nine syllables,
An elephant, a ponderous house,
A melon strolling on two tendrils.
O red fruit, ivory, fine timbers!
This loaf's big with its yeasty rising.
Money's new-minted in this fat purse.
I'm a means, a stage, a cow in calf.
I've eaten a bag of green apples,
Boarded the train there's no getting off.

#### Questions

- 1. To what central fact do all the metaphors in this poem refer?
- 2. In the first line, what has the speaker in common with a riddle? Why does she say she has *nine* syllables? What patterns using the number nine do you find in the poem?

## N. Scott Momaday (b. 1934)

## Simile

What did we say to each other that now we are as the deer who walk in single file with heads high with ears forward with eyes watchful with hooves always placed on firm ground in whose limbs there is latent flight

#### Questions

- 1. Momaday never tells us what was said. Does this omission keep us from understanding the comparison?
- 2. The comparison is extended with each detail adding some new twist. Explain the implications of the last line.

#### Experiment: Likening

Write a poem that follows the method of N. Scott Momaday's "Simile," consisting of one long comparison between two objects. Possible subjects might include talking to a loved one long-distance; how you feel going to a weekend job; being on a diet; not being noticed by someone you love; winning a lottery.

## Craig Raine (b. 1944)

#### A Martian Sends a Postcard Home

1979

Caxtons are mechanical birds with many wings and some are treasured for their markings—

they cause the eyes to melt or the body to shriek without pain.

I have never seen one fly, but sometimes they perch on the hand.

Mist is when the sky is tired of flight and rests its soft machine on ground:

then the world is dim and bookish like engravings under tissue paper.

Rain is when the earth is television. It has the property of making colors darker.

Model T is a room with the lock inside a key is turned to free the world

for movement, so quick there is a film to watch for anything missed.

But time is tied to the wrist or kept in a box, ticking with impatience.

In homes, a haunted apparatus sleeps, that snores when you pick it up.

If the ghost cries, they carry it to their lips and soothe it to sleep

with sounds. And yet, they wake it up deliberately, by tickling with a finger.

Only the young are allowed to suffer openly. Adults go to a punishment room

with water but nothing to eat. They lock the door and suffer the noises

alone. No one is exempt and everyone's pain has a different smell.

At night, when all the colors die, they hide in pairs

and read about themselvesin color, with their eyelids shut.

A Martian Sends a Postcard Home. The title of this poem literally describes its contents. A Martian briefly describes everyday objects and activities on earth, but the visitor sees them all from an alien perspective. The Martian/ author lacks a complete vocabulary and sometimes describes general categories of things with a proper noun (as in "Model T" in line 13). 1 Caxtons: books, since William Caxton (c. 1422–1491) was the first person to print books in

#### Question

Can you recognize everything the Martian describes and translate it back into Earthbased English?

#### Exercise: What Is Similar?

Each of these quotations contains a simile or a metaphor. In each of these figures of speech, what two things are being compared? Try to state exactly what you understand the two things to have in common: the most striking similarity or similarities that the poet sees.

All the world's a stage, And all the men and women merely players: They have their exits and their entrances, And one man in his time plays many parts, His acts being seven ages. -William Shakespeare, As You Like It

2. "Hope" is the thing with feathers -That perches in the soul -And sings the tune without the words -And never stops - at all --Emily Dickinson, an untitled poem

3. Why should I let the toad work Squat on my life? Can't I use my wit as a pitchfork And drive the brute off? -Philip Larkin, "Toads"

4. I wear my patience like a light-green dress and wear it thin. -Emily Grosholz, "Remembering the Ardèche"

## OTHER FIGURES OF SPEECH

When Shakespeare asks, in a sonnet,

O! how shall summer's honey breath hold out Against the wrackful siege of batt'ring days,

it might seem at first that he mixes metaphors. How can a breath confront the battering ram of an invading army? But it is summer's breath and, by giving it to summer, Shakespeare makes the season seem human. It is as if the fragrance of summer were the breath within a person's body, and winter were the onslaught of old age.

#### Personification

Such is Shakespeare's instance of personification: a figure of speech in which a thing, an animal, or an abstract term (truth, nature) is made human. A personification extends throughout the following short poem, in which the wind is a wild man, and evidently it is not just any autumn breeze but a hurricane or at least a stiff gale.

## James Stephens (1882–1950)

The Wind

The wind stood up, and gave a shout; He whistled on his fingers, and

Kicked the withered leaves about, And thumped the branches with his hand,

And said he'd kill, and kill, and kill; And so he will! And so he will!

#### Apostrophe

Hand in hand with personification often goes apostrophe: a way of addressing someone or something invisible or not ordinarily spoken to. In an apostrophe, a poet (in these examples Wordsworth) may address an inanimate object ("Spade! with which Wilkinson hath tilled his lands"), some dead or absent person ("Milton! thou shouldst be living at this hour"), an abstract thing ("Return, Delights!"), or a spirit ("Thou Soul that art the eternity of thought"). More often than not, the poet uses apostrophe to announce a lofty and serious tone. An "O" may even be put in front of it ("O moon!") since, according to W. D. Snodgrass, every poet has a right to do so at least once in a lifetime. But apostrophe doesn't have to be highfalutin. It is a means of giving life to the inanimate. It is a way of giving body to the intangible, a way of speaking to it person to person, as in the words of a moving American spiritual: "Death, ain't you got no shame?"

## Overstatement and Understatement

Most of us, from time to time, emphasize a point with a statement containing exaggeration: "Faster than greased lightning"; "I've told him a thousand times." We speak, then, not literal truth but use a figure of speech called **overstatement** (or **hyperbole**). Poets too, being fond of emphasis, often exaggerate for effect. Instances are Marvell's profession of a love that should grow "Vaster than empires, and more slow" and John Burgon's description of Petra: "A rose-red city, half as old as Time." Overstatement can be used also for humorous purposes, as in a fat woman's boast (from a blues song): "Every time I shake, some skinny gal loses her home." The opposite is **understatement**, implying more than is said. Mark Twain in *Life on the Mississippi* recalls how, as an apprentice steamboat-pilot asleep when supposed to be on watch, he was roused by the pilot and sent clambering to the pilot house: "Mr. Bixby was close behind, commenting." Another example is Robert Frost's line "One could do worse than be a swinger of birches"—the conclusion of a poem that has suggested that to swing on a birch tree is one of the most deeply satisfying activities in the world.

<sup>2</sup>Quoted by Amiri Baraka [LeRoi Jones] in Blues People (New York: Morrow, 1963).

#### Pun

Asked to tell the difference between men and women, Samuel Johnson replied, "I can't conceive, madam, can you?" The great dictionary-maker was using a figure of speech known to classical rhetoricians as paronomasia, better known to us as a pun or play on words. How does a pun operate? It reminds us of another word (or other words) of similar or identical sound but of very different denotation. Although puns at their worst can be mere piddling quibbles, at best they can sharply point to surprising but genuine resemblances. The name of a dentist's country estate, Tooth Acres, is accurate: aching teeth paid for the property. In his novel Moby-Dick, Herman Melville takes up questions about whales that had puzzled scientists: for instance, are the whale's spoutings water or gaseous vapor? When Melville speaks pointedly of the great whale "sprinkling and mistifying the gardens of the deep," we catch his pun and conclude that the creature both mistifies and mystifies at once.

In poetry, a pun may be facetious, as in Thomas Hood's ballad of "Faithless Nelly Gray":

Ben Battle was a soldier bold, And used to war's alarms; But a cannon-ball took off his legs, So he laid down his arms!

Or it may be serious, as in these lines on war by E. E. Cummings:

the bigness of cannon is skilful,

(is skilful becoming is kill-ful when read aloud), or perhaps, as in Shakespeare's song in Cymbeline, "Fear no more the heat o' th' sun," both facetious and serious at once:

Golden lads and girls all must, As chimney-sweepers, come to dust.

Poets often make puns on images, thereby combining the sensory force of imagery with the verbal pleasure of wordplay. Find and explain the punning images in these two poems.

## Margaret Atwood (b. 1939)

#### You fit into me

1971

you fit into me like a hook into an eye

a fish hook an open eye

5

## Timothy Steele (b. 1948)

Epitaph 1979

Here lies Sir Tact, a diplomatic fellow Whose silence was not golden, but just yellow.

To sum up: even though figures of speech are not to be taken only literally, they refer us to a tangible world. By personifying an eagle, Tennyson reminds us that the bird and humankind have certain characteristics in common. Through hyperbole and understatement, a poet can make us see the physical actuality in back of words. Pun causes us to realize this actuality, too, and probably surprise us enjoyably at the same time. Through apostrophe, the poet animates the inanimate and asks it to listen—speaks directly to an immediate god or to the revivified dead. Put to such uses, figures of speech have power. They are more than just ways of playing with words.

#### **Dana Gioia** (b. 1950)

Money 1991

> Money is a kind of poetry. -Wallace Stevens

Money, the long green, cash, stash, rhino, jack or just plain dough.

Chock it up, fork it over, shell it out. Watch it burn holes through pockets.

To be made of it! To have it to burn! Greenbacks, double eagles, megabucks and Ginnie Maes.

It greases the palm, feathers a nest, holds heads above water. makes both ends meet.

Money breeds money. Gathering interest, compounding daily. Always in circulation.

Money. You don't know where it's been, but you put it where your mouth is. And it talks.

#### Question

What figures of speech can you identify in this poem?

## *Carl Sandburg* (1878–1967)

1916 Fog

The fog comes on little cat feet.

It sits looking over harbor and city on silent haunches and then moves on.

**Ouestions** 

1. What figure of speech does this poem use?

2. Which specific feline qualities does the speaker impute to the fog?

## FOR REVIEW AND FURTHER STUDY

Exercise: Figures of Speech

Identify the central figure of speech in the following short poems.

#### **Robert Frost** (1874–1963)

#### 1942 The Secret Sits

We dance round in a ring and suppose, But the Secret sits in the middle and knows.

## **Kay Ryan** (b. 1945)

10

15

1994 Turtle

Who would be a turtle who could help it? A barely mobile hard roll, a four-oared helmet, she can ill afford the chances she must take in rowing toward the grasses that she eats. 5 Her track is graceless, like dragging a packing case places, and almost any slope defeats her modest hopes. Even being practical, she's often stuck up to the axle on her way to something edible. With everything optimal, 10 she skirts the ditch which would convert her shell into a serving dish. She lives below luck-level, never imagining some lottery will change her load of pottery to wings. Her only levity is patience, 15 the sport of truly chastened things.

Emily Brontë (1818–1848)	
Love and Friendship	(1839)
Love is like the wild rose-briar; Friendship like the holly-tree— The holly is dark when the rose-briar blooms But which will bloom most constantly?	
The wild rose-briar is sweet in spring, Its summer blossoms scent the air; Yet wait till winter comes again And who will call the wild-briar fair?	tonic dende no more en en de more en en en
Then scorn the silly rose-wreath now And deck thee with the holly's sheen, That when December blights thy brow He still may leave thy garland green.	10
John Keats (1795–1821)	a grif razionazi. most alizyonabi
Ode on a Grecian Urn	1820
Thou still unravished bride of quietness, Thou foster-child of silence and slow time, Sylvan historian, who canst thus express A flowery tale more sweetly than our rhyme: What leaf-fringed legend haunts about thy shape Of deities or mortals, or of both, In Tempe or the dales of Arcady? What men or gods are these? What maidens loth? What mad pursuit? What struggle to escape? What pipes and timbrels? What wild ecstasy?	The secret Six We don't some Burths secrets
She cannot fade, though thou hast not thy bliss, For ever wilt thou love, and she be fair!	physical 15
Ah, happy, happy boughs! that cannot shed	

More happy love! more happy, happy love!  For ever warm and still to be enjoyed,  For ever panting, and for ever young;  All breathing human passion far above,  That leaves a heart high-sorrowful and cloyed,  A burning forehead, and a parching tongue.	25
Who are these coming to the sacrifice?  To what green altar, O mysterious priest, Lead'st thou that heifer lowing at the skies, And all her silken flanks with garlands drest?  What little town by river or sea shore, Or mountain-built with peaceful citadel, Is emptied of this folk, this pious morn?  And, little town, thy streets for evermore Will silent be; and not a soul to tell Why thou art desolate, can e'er return.	35
O Attic shape! Fair attitude! with brede°  Of marble men and maidens overwrought, With forest branches and the trodden weed; Thou, silent form, dost tease us out of thought As doth eternity: Cold Pastoral! When old age shall this generation waste,	gn 45
Thou shalt remain, in midst of other woe Than ours, a friend to man, to whom thou say'st, Beauty is truth, truth beauty,—that is all Ye know on earth, and all ye need to know.	50

ODE ON A GRECIAN URN. 7 Tempe, dales of Arcady: valleys in Greece. 41 Attic: Athenian, possessing a classical simplicity and grace. 49-50: if Keats had put the urn's words in quotation marks, critics might have been spared much ink. Does the urn say just "beauty is truth, truth beauty," or does its statement take in the whole of the last two lines?

# writing effectively

# THINKING ABOUT METAPHORS

Metaphors are more than mere decoration. Sometimes, for example, they help us envision an unfamiliar thing more clearly by comparing it with another, more familiar item. A metaphor can reveal interesting aspects of both items. Usually we can see the main point of a good metaphor immediately, but in interpreting a poem, the practical issue sometimes arises of how far to extend a comparison.